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Letter from the Board of EducationLetter from the Board of Education

March 1, 2006

The Honorable Douglas M. Duncan, County Executive,
The Honorable George Leventhal, President,
    and Members of the County Council
Montgomery County Government
Rockville, Maryland  20850

Dear Mr. Duncan, Mr. Leventhal, and Council Members:

On behalf of the Montgomery County Board of Education, I transmit the FY 2007 Operating Budget for the 
Montgomery County Public Schools (MCPS). This budget builds on the many successes our students have achieved 
over the last six years and provides the resources necessary to permit even more students to achieve greater 
academic success in the future. 

The FY 2007 budget totals $1.8 billion and includes an increase of $124 million over the FY 2006 budget—an 
increase of 7.3 percent. The vast majority of our budget pays for the talented and dedicated women and men 
who devote their lives to educating the young people of this community. The Board is proud of the strong positive 
relationship we have with employees and their associations, and we fully support the funding of their contracts.  
Administrative costs remain very low at 2 percent as we strive to direct the most dollars possible to the classroom
Nearly 65 percent of the budget goes to classroom instruction.

We know that our dollars are spent wisely and effectively because of the results we have seen over the last six years. 
Consider these facts:

• MCPS seniors scored above the 1100 level on the SAT for the second year in a row—something done by no other 
school system in Maryland.

• Newsweek magazine ranked all 23 eligible high schools among the top 3 percent in the nation and more students 
than ever before are taking and succeeding in Advanced Placement and Honors courses in our high schools.

• Fifty-four percent of the Class of 2005 took at least one AP exam and 44 percent scored well enough to earn 
college credit—triple the national average and double the Maryland average. 

• Eighty-one percent of Kindergarten students are meeting reading benchmarks.

• Fourth graders achieved the highest marks ever on the Maryland School Assessment last year.

• A record 3,800 fifth graders are taking accelerated math courses.

The FY 2007 budget reflects significant community input. We held three community forums in the fall and offered 
the community numerous other opportunities to comment on the budget as staff worked to prepare the budget 
documents. Judging from the comments we received during our public hearings on the budget, community 
members and PTA leaders were pleased with the outcomes of their contributions to the budget. 

This budget includes two additional items brought forward by the superintendent after his initial budget was sent 
to the Board of Education in December. They include approval of a challenging new magnet program at Poolesville 
High School, a program slated to open in the fall of 2006 to serve upcounty students. The rigorous program will be 
available to all students in the school. The second item includes approximately $300,000 to fund 5.6 new positions 
to serve the growing number of students who do not speak English as their first language. Revised enrollment 
projections show that MCPS expects the ESOL enrollment to grow by an additional 270 students, compared to 
earlier estimates.

The Board also amended the budget to accelerate the expansion of full-day kindergarten to the 13 final schools that 
were scheduled to receive the full-day kindergarten program in FY 2008. In addition, the Board added four ESOL 
parent community coordinator positions and a new position to review and evaluate the effectiveness of Board of 
Education policies. 



Specifically, the $124 million budget increase for FY 2007 is divided as follows: 

• $17 million in improvement initiatives

o Expand full-day kindergarten to 30 more schools for a total of 123 schools

o Strengthen special education in middle and high schools, including reducing the size of general education classes with 
special education students 

o Lower high school class sizes in core subject areas

o Increase supports at high school to strengthen literacy, improve performance on High School Assessments, and boost the 
number of students eligible for extracurricular activities

o Add 15 assistant principals in elementary schools

o Support middle school reform

o Expand IB and gifted programs, including a new magnet program at Poolesville High School

o Increase foreign language translation services

o Enhance violence prevention programs

o Expand our program to improve student safety on buses—Ride by the Rules

o Add four new ESOL parent community coordinators

o Expand the Study Circles program to encourage greater parent involvement

o Improve technology supports for instruction

o Increase evaluation of Board of Education policies 

o Add more support staff—building services workers and teacher aides

• $18 million for new schools and growth in special education ad ESOL programs

• $75 million for employee salaries and benefits, as well as benefits for retirees

• $14 million for utilities, transportation, inflation, and other costs 

The Board looks forward to working with County Executive Duncan and with the County Council as you begin your budget 
deliberations for the FY 2007 budget. As always, we stand ready to assist in any way possible as we all work together for the 
benefit of our students in Montgomery County. 

        Sincerely, 

        Charles Haughey
        President
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